WHITLEY COUNTY COMMISSIONERS
February 3, 2014
The Whitley County Commissioners met in regular session Monday, February 3, 2014 at 1:00pm in the Commissioner’s Room located on the first floor of the Whitley County Government Center. Commissioners in attendance were Chairman George Schrumpf, Vice Chair Don Amber and Tom Rethlake. Also in attendance were County Attorney Dan Sigler, Auditor Jennifer McGuire, County Coordinator- Pam Smith, Michael Barton, Matt Converse, Ron Darr, Debra Darr, Blane Bowlin- Tyler Technologies, Rita Sauders- County Assessor, Jason Meyer- Passages, Craig Wagner, Joan Null, Stanley Crum, Jill Snyder, Jason Horne-Preferred IT and Katie Wagner – Busco News.
Chairman Schrumpf opened the meeting with the pledge.
Regular Commissioner meeting was recessed to conduct a Public Hearing.

IN THE MATTER OF THE PUBLIC HEARING: Craig Wagner, from Building and Planning, updated the Commissioners on a residence located at 7944 S 350 West, South Whitley.  Investigation by the Building Department has deemed the residence into the category of an unsafe building as described in the Whitley County Ordinance #05-91-05.  Proper notification has been served to the owner and bids will be taken for the demolition of the residence and removal of debris.  No input from the owner or any public at this Hearing.  Amber made a motion to move forward with this procedure, seconded by Rethlake and carried with a 3/0 vote.  Wagner also reported that no changes have been made to the Ebetino property and all the registered letters have come back unclaimed.  Several visits to the location within the last month and no improvements on the residence have been done.  Due to the weather conditions allow more time for any work to be done before moving forward.

The regular Commissioner meeting was reconvened.
IN THE MATTER OF THE COUNTY ATTORNEY:  Attorney Sigler had one new item in regards to medical charges by Parkview for a jailed inmate.  Sigler will review the statute and negotiate what the County’s responsibility will be from the law firm handling the case for Parkview.  Attorney Sigler will attend the February 14, 2014 court date with Auditor McGuire regarding a Tax Sale parcel.  Sigler updated the Commissioners with the Class Action Suit filed against Counties by inmates not processed within forty-eight hours to appear in Court.  The suit is not settled and will be tried by each verdict and divided by inmates per County and contain Lawyer fees.  LaGrange County’s insurance company did settle.
IN THE MATTER OF ASSESSOR CONTRACTS: Rita Sauders, County Assessor, presented the Contracts for Cyclical Reassessment, Annual Trending and New Construction again to the Commissioners.  Sauders is recommending to stay with Accurate Assessments bid of $139,500 for the next four years.  This bid is higher than a bid by Tyler Technologies but Assessor Sauders explained that “additional” charges would be charged for vacant parcels and there would be an additional cost to the $118,136 originally presented by Tyler.  Sauders feels more comfortable working with Accurate Assessments, they are a local company and Tyler is based out of Texas.  After discussion Amber made a motion to accept and sign the Contracts with Accurate Assessments for the four year term, seconded by Rethlake and carried with a 3/0 vote.  The Commissioners requested a year end cost be reported for all expenditures for Reassessment from Assessor Sauders.
IN THE MATTER OF DRUG FREE WHITLEY COUNTY 2014:  Jill Snyder, Coordinator, from the Drug Free Whitley County presented the disbursements of funds for 2014.  The four categories are Prevention/Education $8825, Treatment $13997.50, Justice $12,334and Administrative cost $5357.00 for a total of $40513.50.  These funding are from cost cases involving abuse of drugs and alcohol charges in Whitley County.  Amber made a motion to show a favorable recommendation for the disbursement of Funds to County Council, seconded by Rethlake and carried with a 3/0 vote.
IN THE MATTER OF PASSAGES:  Jason Meyer, President & CEO, of Passages gave an update of the programs at the “new” Learning Center and “Thanked” the Commissioners for the County’s support in the project.  Meyers offered tours of the location to anyone interested to show the new style of classroom settings and updated creative arts program available.  The large factor in contributing to Passages for the County was that it employs over 170 people within the County and has a payroll of $4million in the business aspect of services to the community as a whole.

IN THE MATTER OF THE COUNTY HIGHWAY:  Michael Barton, Highway, discussed the Indiana code that allows a County to use the same price of a contract if done within a year to maintain a lower price for purchase.  After discussion Barton will address getting three new bids for the purchase of a Highway truck and if they exceed the current bid then use the price contracted for the 2013 purchase.  The Highway will be using Allen County’s bid at Bob Thomas Ford for the purchase of a new Ford truck for the Highway Supervisor.  The current truck has 160,000 miles and a snow plow and it will be used as a spare.  The last piece of equipment is a Chip Spreader in the amount of $145,000 that will be used for Summer road projects.  There was discussion of additional Highway Funding from the State and if it would continue after the next year.  Barton has Road School in Lafayette in March and it will be discussed more at that time.  He hopes to save at least half of the additional funding for the next year of appropriations.  Other issues discussed were the logs of drivers, salt, and pot holes when the thaw comes with Spring.  Commissioner Rethlake wants a list of roads that were sealed within the last year.
IN THE MATTER OF WHITLEY TRANSIT:  Debra Darr, the new director for the Council on Aging addressed the Commissioners with an update at the Center and fleet of vans for the Whitley Transit program.  The transit program now has twelve vans with eleven drivers and had a record trips request last month of 218 trips in one day.  There is a new barn for the fleet to be stored in.  The Council on Aging services provides meals, activities, coordinates bus tours and works with the delivery to the elderly from local food banks.  A motion to allow the signature for the quarterly INDOT report for the Grant reimbursement was done by Chairman Schrumpf.
IN THE MATTER OF THE COUNTY IT PROPOSAL:  Jason Horne from Preferred IT presented a proposal in the amount of $10,000 to do a Network Assessment for the entire County.  The proposal would be for full-time IT support, Web Work, network printers, install software and network security.  If Whitley County accepts the Preferred IT proposal for a two year Contract the $10,000 would be credited back in the amount of $416.66 per month.  After discussion by the Commissioners it was agreed to take the information under advisement.
IN THE MATTER OF MINUTES AND CLAIMS:  Minutes from the January 21, 2014 Commissioner’s meeting were reviewed, Rethlake made a motion to approve as presented, seconded by Amber and carried with a 3/0 vote.  The disbursements of claims for February 3, 2014 were reviewed by Commissioner Schrumpf. After discussion a motion to allow the claims was made by Amber seconded by Rethlake and carried with a 3/0 vote.

IN THE MATTER OF 2014 VOTING LOCATIONS:  The County Voter’s registration office gave the Commissioners the 2014 Voting locations for approval.  The two changes for the upcoming election will be Etna and Troy will now vote at the Troy Presbyterian Church and Smith Northwest and West will vote at the Smith Township Fire Station.  Amber made a motion to allow the locations, seconded by Rethlake and carried with a 3/0 vote.  The publication will run in the local papers two times for notice before April 26, 2014 to list the polling locations.
IN THE MATTER OF COUNTY COORDINATOR:  Pam Smith, County Coordinator, stated the County Insurance Trust Fund has a January 2014 balance of $69,529.  The four policies previously approved in the January 21, 2014 Commissioner’s meeting will revert back to the January 1, 2014 date for effectiveness.  A motion by Amber to change the date to cover from the first of the year, seconded by Rethlake and carried with a 3/0 vote.  The Commissioners want to grant a “Floating” holiday/Comp Day for the personnel who had to work during the Snow Emergency in January.  The day would be for Full-time personal only and have to be used within the next six months.  Amber made a motion to allow the day, seconded by Rethlake and carried with a 3/0 vote.  This will need approved by Council and amend the Salary Ordinance for compensation.
IN THE MATTER OF THE BUILDING APPRAISAL:  Auditor McGuire presented a request from Universal Valuation for the appraisal of three building owned by the County.  The County Annex, the County Courthouse and the Historical Museum all need appraisal reports for insurance to do an analysis on replacement cost new and insurable replacement cost in a field inspection.  The cost for the inspection will be $1275.00 for the re-appraisal and a copy will be furnished to STAR Insurance.

IN THE MATTER OF COMMISSIONER UPDATES:  Commissioner Rethlake stated that when the Court system runs on a two hour delay for Court proceedings and the hearings from 8-10 am will have to be rescheduled with the Courts.  Commissioner Schrumpf discussed the need for a new Lawn mower/Snow Plow for the Maintenance department.  The request for CEDIT Funding at the Churubusco Road project may not be needed.  A claim that was submitted from the Health Department for the purchase of County cars was discussed.  It was determined the upkeep on the vehicles should be done at the jail and scheduled accordingly without additional cost to the County. Auditor McGuire gave an update of the Franchise fees and Commissioner Schrumpf would like to contact Otto Boschett about entering into an Agreement to videotape all the Commissioner and Council meetings to be used on the County website.  
IN OTHER BUSINESS:  Cathy Broxon-Ball gave an update on the Winter Storm for FEMA reporting and updated the Commissioners on the Advisory, Watch and Warning levels issued by the County.  The Joint Interlocal Resolution was signed by the Commissioners in regards to the elimination of Personal Property assessment at the State House for legislation this was approved at the prior Commissioner meeting.  Auditor McGuire will look into new signs for the VSO move in the Government Center.  Request from the public to review the meeting Minutes on the County website for updates.  
With no further input from the public, Chairman Schrumpf adjourned the meeting. 
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